


BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF AN EXTRAORDINARY MEETING OF THE COUNCIL, held Thursday, 25th October 2018 in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex, commencing at 7pm. 

Present:   	Councillors Cohen (Chairman), McKillop and Steptoe (Vice-Chairman).

Apologies:       Councillors Ashdown, Bond, Clark, Edmunds, Gardiner and Pearmain.
District Councillors Lucas-Gill and Williams.

By invitation:  County and District Councillor Steptoe and Mr Shaun Scrutton (Managing Director, Rochford District Council)

Attending:	District Councillor Hookway
                          I. King (Parish Clerk)
	 	

MINUTES 
18.177 The Chairman to declare the meeting open and to welcome representatives of Rochford District Council.
a. The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7pm. She welcomed representatives of Rochford District Council who had been invited to discuss matters of interest shared by both District and Parish Councils.

18.178 To receive apologies for absence.
a. Apologies for absence were noted, as recorded above.

18.179 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of   Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
a. Councillor Steptoe declared an interest in any matter relating to Essex County Council or Rochford District Council.

18.180 To sign as a correct record the Minutes of the Full Council held 11th October 2018 
a. Proposed by Councillor Cohen, seconded by Councillor McKillop that the minutes be approved. For 3, against 0, abstained 0.

18.181 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council (limited to 20 minutes, 5 minutes per speaker) 
a. No residents were present for this meeting.

18.182 To discuss the following matters with representatives of Rochford District Council.  It was understood that not all the following are the direct remit of the District Council but both the Parish and District Councils had an interest in them
a. Travellers:  provision for travellers and steps to prevent incursion on private land.  Mr Scrutton explained about the Essex Countywide Travellers Unit, a task-force jointly funded by authorities across Essex to which reports of traveller trespass on publicly owned land should be made.  Parish Council-owned land was covered by this. They would arrange a multi-agency response and seek a possession order within 2-3 days. Mr Scrutton said that police powers under section 61 of the Criminal Justice and Public Order Act 1994 can be used if the actions of travellers are disrupting everyday business. The District Council sometimes provided temporary sanitary and waste disposal facilities on unlawful traveller sites and this attracted criticism, although the purpose was to minimise long-term damage to the land. Parliament was currently considering changes to the law on trespass. It was noted that nothing prevented travellers buying parcels of land and then seeking planning consent for development.

b. Waste management issues 
(i) Barling Landfill Site – concerns had been expressed about the future of the Haul Road serving the landfill. Mr Scrutton suggested that the District Council might consider joining a consortium of interested parties in exploring the long term options with the site operator, County Council and the land owners.
(ii) What plans are there for the future disposal of household waste across the district? No decision had yet been reached about the site of a future household waste and recycling facility. To reduce travel to Rayleigh there was still a regular scheduled collection of items from Great Wakering. Discussions with Southend-on-Sea Borough Council about access to the Stock Road centre were ongoing but at present the levy demanded by Southend was too high.

c. Pressure upon Green Belt land and possible development. 
(i) Have there been recent changes to the permitted development of Green Belt land?  The most recent revision to the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) indicated exceptions to the policy forbidding development in the Green Belt under very special circumstances.  For example, agricultural use, burial grounds, allotments and others. In Rochford District, it was generally permissible to increase the footprint of a dwelling by 25% and therefore the rebuilding of a dwelling the Green Belt might be 25% greater than the original building.  Any resident who engaged a skilled architect to create a ‘dwelling of exceptional design’ is also potentially permitted to develop Green Belt land, though this usually carried costs beyond the capacity of most. Mr Scrutton offered to arrange a briefing note on recent changes in permitted development.
(ii) How can the District and Parish Councils work together to ensure development is appropriate and in keeping with the rural character of Barling Magna? The obvious way was by creating a Neighbourhood Plan, though this was not without risks. Mr Scrutton said that the District Council ensured that all comments by Parish Councils on specific applications were considered by Development Committee. While the preservation of the rural character of villages was important, he also emphasised the role of development in regenerating villages: Canewdon was an example.  Permitted development there had safeguarded the future of the primary school among other benefits.
(iii) What plans are in place to accommodate the additional traffic from proposed new developments in the area, both within Barling Magna and adjacent areas and also along major routes? The District Council was concerned about future pressures upon local roads, not least arising from the proposed Fossetts Farm stadium and other buildings. That project was a matter for Southend-on-Sea Borough Council although the direct effects of increased traffic would be felt in Barling and neighbouring parishes. Councillor Steptoe reviewed the work of the A127 Economic Corridor Committee, which he chaired. This involved all local authorities affected by the A127 as well as major businesses and industries and was concerned, among other issues, with the re-trunking of the route, links to the proposed new Lower Thames Crossing and intersections with other routes (road, rail and air). Funding for Phase 1 of the improvements to the Fairglen interchange had now been secured. An extension of Crossrail to cover all three of Southend, Stansted and Heathrow Airports was a matter of shared interest. Air pollution from standing traffic was a significant concern, particularly in the area of Rayleigh Weir.
(iv) What can be done to ensure an increase in community infrastructure to match permitted new development, for example school places and GP /primary health provision? How can section 106 funds from developers (also known as planning gain) be made available for amenities at parish level?  Mr Scrutton explained the process by which potential developers made so-called planning gain contributions to NHS, education and other local amenities. These are governed by specific formulae and sums agreed have to be left to the NHS, County Council and other lead authorities to spend as they see fit. He reassured the Parish Council that all permitted developers are making the necessary contributions but how these were then used, for example by the NHS on GP and other primary health services in the locality, was often not transparent. County Steptoe had had discussion with the County’s portfolio holder on education on this topic and it was often better to invest additional finance in creating larger schools – for example the Hinguar School in Shoeburyness – than minor additions to existing ones. In terms of secondary school provision, the number of new dwellings required to trigger the creation of a new secondary school in Great Wakering would be very large indeed. It was noted that a number of local school students attended school within Southend, possibly relating to grammar school places.

d. Anti-social behaviour and crime, including burglaries and drugs, particularly in Church Road / Mucking Hall Road   This matter had been raised by Councillor McKillop. It was understood that there were often drug sales taking place between parked cars at night near All Saints Parish Church and sometimes in Mucking Hall Road. Although this issue was outwith the District Council’s remit, they shared the Parish Council’s concern with crime reduction and prevention and the District Council employed an Anti-social Behaviour Officer. Members of the public should not intervene but report each incident using the Essex Police online system, as this would build up a pattern of incidents. Representation could be made to the Essex Police Commissioner. Members present requested that the matter of paying for a parish special constable be put on the agenda for their next meeting. The clerk was asked to seek information from parishes where this had been given the go-ahead.
e. [bookmark: _GoBack]The reasons behind the creation of two wards for Barling Magna Parish from May 2019 and the possible impact of this decision.  This decision had arisen from changes required by the Boundary Commission.  From the election on 2nd May 2019, the new Barling Magna Ward would have 4 parish councillors and Little Wakering Ward 5 councillors. The elections would probably take place at the parish hall and the Great Wakering Bowling Club respectively.  The different permutations of possible elections would require the parish to make additional allowance for election costs in its 2019/20 budget.  Some very helpful calculations had been provided on request by the Elections Officer at the District and the clerk asked that Mr Sullivan’s work on this be noted with thanks. The issue of the new wards would be on a future Parish Council agenda so that members could consider the implications.

f. How can we ensure effective future joint working between the District and Parish Councils and how may today’s discussions be followed up? The Chairman thanked the representatives of the District Council for their time in what had been an informative and constructive meeting. Mr Scrutton thanked the Council for its invitation. He believed that both the Parish and District Councils shared a concern to work together for the benefit of local people. He invited the clerk, on the Council’s behalf, to raise any matters of concern with him personally in future. It was noted that many local parish clerks had quarterly meetings with Mr Scrutton’s deputy, Angela Hutchings, and that these had provided mutually useful. Councillor Steptoe said that the County Council was also looking for improved ways of working with parishes, not least by piloting the devolution of minor works budgets.

18.183     To close the meeting
a.   The Chairman declared the meeting closed at 8.30pm



*  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *
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